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CRIMINAL PROPERTY CONFISCATION BILL 2000 
Consideration in Detail 

Resumed from 20 September. 

Clause 28:  Confiscable property declarations - 
Debate was adjourned after the clause had been partly considered. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 29:  Restrictions on confiscation of declared confiscable property - 
Mr WIESE:  Subclause (1) states that property is not available to satisfy liability unless it is specified in a 
confiscable property declaration.  Why and on what basis could property be not available, thereby precipitating 
the actions signalled in subclause (1)? 
Mr PRINCE:  For reasons of certainty, clause 29(1) provides that property not owned by the respondent must be 
specified in a confiscable property declaration before it is able to be used to satisfy liability.  That is self-evident.  
The Bill extends the usual method of satisfying a debt to property other than that owned by the person liable to 
pay.  Subclause (2) restricts the circumstances in which that property, which is specified in a confiscable 
property declaration, is available to satisfy the liability.  It makes it absolutely clear that a prosecutor can proceed 
against only the property described in the declaration.  That declaration must be specific and, in the case of land, 
include reference to the certificate of title, volume and folio number, diagram number and plan descriptions - the 
usual details found on the title.  The declaration must be as precise as possible so that it cannot be thought to 
apply to another piece of property.  Declarations must also contain accurate descriptions of movable property, 
such as vehicles and trucks, so that there can be no doubt.  That is necessary as the prosecution will be taking 
property that is not owned by the respondent.  Subclause (2)(b) means that the prosecution must first confiscate 
that which the respondent owns directly before going after that which the respondent does not own but is on the 
declaration.  This Bill will extend the concept of debt recovery so that the prosecution will be able to deal with 
property that the respondent does not own in his or her name.  To facilitate that, this clause provides, first, that 
there must be an accurate description of the declaration and, second, that such property is seized after action has 
been taken against that which the respondent owns in his own right.  That may be nothing or it may be a lot.  We 
do not know. 
Mr WIESE:  I am not sure whether the minister does not understand my question or does not understand the 
clause.  Subclause (1) says that property that has been given away or sold may be confiscated.  Subclause (2) 
states that such property is able to taken away if the respondent’s property is not available or is insufficient to 
satisfy the liability.  There can be no doubt about what is meant by “insufficient”.  However, on what basis could 
property owned by the respondent - the person against whom the order is made - not be confiscated before 
property that has been given away is seized?  I cannot understand the need for such a clause. 

Mr PRINCE:  Property would be not available if it were owned by a man called Bollag, who is a Swiss national 
and resident, or is held by the Jersey branch of the Royal Bank of Scotland or in the Cayman Islands.  In other 
words, property might not be able to be confiscated even though the prosecution knows of its whereabouts 
because of the nature of the domestic jurisdiction in which the property or the owner of the property resides.  The 
examples I mentioned are the classic tax havens; that is, places used to launder proceeds of illegality.  The 
jurisdiction of this Parliament and State and of the Commonwealth of Australia does not extend to those places.  
Although the prosecutor might know the property is there, he would be unable to get at it; therefore, it is 
unavailable.  As the member said, the reason of insufficiency is understandable. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 30 put and passed. 

Clause 31:  Notice of confiscation of registrable property -  
Mr WIESE:  Is confiscation totally irrevocable once the Director of Public Prosecutions has lodged a memorial 
of confiscation with the Registrar of Titles?  For instance, a confiscation could proceed through the system 
without the person who owns the property or who has an interest in it being notified or made aware of it.  Is there 
any way in which an innocent party could retrieve his or her property or retain his or her mortgage security once 
the matter reaches this stage? 

Mr PRINCE:  This clause is necessary because of the concept of indefeasibility of title in a real estate sense, and 
the system of registering a title under the Transfer of Land Act.  The clause will ensure that a notice is sent to the 
titles office so that ownership of the real estate is vested in the State.  It is a mechanistic clause included because 
of the nature of the land law.  If a person wanted to bring an objection at a later stage than is preferable, he could 
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seek an extension under clause 79(3)(b), which is within any further time allowed by the court.  Therefore, the 
innocent third party described by the member for Wagin could make an objection, if the court allowed it to be 
made. 

Mr Wiese:  Clause 79 refers only to a freezing notice. 

Mr PRINCE:  A freezing notice is one of the preliminary steps in the process of a declaration.  If that has passed 
and a memorial of confiscation sent to the Registrar of Titles before a third party says that he had no notice and 
did not know - it is hard to imagine it is possible, although there is no doubt it could happen - that party may go 
to the court and ask for an extension of time to lodge an objection to the freezing notice.  The court might 
consider that the circumstances of the individual are such that an extension of time should be given.  The whole 
exercise would be reopened.  They are going back into the objection process, and placing stays on the 
consequential process of declaration and registration at the office of titles.  

Mr Wiese:  This clause refers to the process of changing the titles after the property has been confiscated and the 
magistrate has made a decision.  

Mr PRINCE:  Yes, it is the mechanistic exercise after the declaration has been made.  If an innocent third party 
can satisfy a court that he had no notice, he can ask for leave to object, which a court may grant under clause 
79(3).  The court will stay the confiscation process while the objection is heard.  There can be no appeal against 
the lodgment of a memorial.  This mechanism is made necessary by our land law.  If the innocent third party has 
a good case, it is usually dealt with at the objection stage.  If the objection stage has passed, the court still has the 
power to grant further time.  The case reverts to the objection stage for the hearing of that objection, while the 
rest of the process is stopped.  

Mr WIESE:  I do not intend to argue further with the minister on this point, except to say that clause 79(3) is 
applicable in the case of a freezing order, but here we are dealing with the processing of property after the court 
has executed the confiscation order.  I do not believe what the minister is saying in relation to the application of 
clause 79(3), since the clause refers to a time long after the freezing order.  

Mr Prince:  No appeal is allowable at that stage, but rather an objection system that works at an earlier stage.  If 
an innocent third party appears who has a very good reason for not acting at an earlier stage, that party can ask 
for an extension of time to lodge an objection.  The court will be able to exercise discretion, if it believes that the 
innocent third party really did not have sufficient notice.  

Mr WIESE:  The minister has finally answered my question by stating that there can be no stopping of the 
process at this stage.  

Mr Prince:  The member for Wagin is taking my comments out of context.  

Mr WIESE:  The question has not changed since I first asked it.  Once the process reaches this stage, which is 
basically the confiscation process, in which the court has made the decision and a memorial is about to be 
lodged, is the process irrevocable?  The minister has just said that it cannot be reversed.  

Mr PRINCE:  That is right, but a court may grant an extension of time for an objection under clause 85, and 
apply for release of confiscated property.  Clause 85 allows for a person to apply for the release of property that 
has been confiscated under clause 6 or 7, and requires such an application to be made within 28 days of that 
person becoming aware of the confiscation.  Clause 86 deals with parties to proceedings, and clause 87 deal with 
orders to release confiscated property.  However, the clause deals with property that has been confiscated.  If 
Western Australia did not have a Torrens title system of land registration, clause 31 would not be required, 
because the title would transfer to the State immediately on the declaration of the court.  The Torrens title system 
requires a memorial to the office of titles.  If an innocent person wishes to object, the court will ask why that 
person was not present during the objection process.  If the court accepts the reason, it may grant an extension of 
time to lodge an objection.  Everything that has happened since the original declaration is thereby cancelled.  In 
logic and in law, there is no other way of doing it.  

Clause put and passed.  

Clause 32:  Variation of declarations - 
Mr WIESE:  Can the Director of Public Prosecutions apply to a court to have a declaration reversed or 
overturned if he finds a grave injustice has been done to an innocent party, or for any other reason? 

Mr PRINCE:  The Director of Public Prosecutions can do so, but it is more likely that he may be approaching the 
court for a variation under this clause on the ground that the description of the confiscated goods, for example a 
motor vehicle, was incorrect.  This clause is more for situations of a technical nature, but if the Director of Public 
Prosecutions becomes aware of any injustice, he can go to the court in the manner described by the member for 
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Wagin.  However, in that case, it is more likely that the Director of Public Prosecutions will invite such a person 
to go to the court and ask for an extension of time in which to lodge an objection.  The Director of Public 
Prosecutions would probably appear in the court and agree to that extension.  

Clause put and passed.  

Clause 33:  Seizure of crime-used or crime-derived property - 
Mr WIESE:  How are “reasonable grounds” defined in law and in practice?  On what basis is a police officer 
able to initiate the actions that this clause allows? 

Mr PRINCE:  This is a matter for determination by the court according to the circumstances of each case.  The 
officer cannot act subjectively or on a whim or fancy.  He cannot act in the absence of evidence or on 
unsubstantiated suspicion.  Some facts of sufficient weight and persuasiveness must exist, which would cause 
any reasonable person considering the action to agree that the officer acted reasonably in seizing the property.  
The concept of reasonableness in our law has been around for centuries and there is a plethora of case law on it, 
which would apply to this clause.  

Mr WIESE:  The powers provided in this clause are very strong, involving the seizure and removal of property.  
Firstly, does a police officer require any form of warrant or court order to initiate this process of seizing the 
property?  Secondly, can he go onto the property to execute the seizure of property without a warrant or any 
other authority and, thirdly, must the officer satisfy himself as to the ownership of the property before it is seized 
and removed?  Those questions relate to the ability of the officer to execute the powers that will be enabled by 
this clause. 

Mr PRINCE:  It is essential that the property is frozen at the earliest opportunity to ensure that it is not disposed 
of before it is dealt with under the Act.  People will be put on notice that property may be liable to confiscation 
under the Act at the time that police lay charges for confiscation offences.  That person may take immediate 
action to divest himself of his property - I am not talking about transfers of titles through the Department of Land 
Administration, but in other ways.  Therefore, it is essential that a police officer have the power to seize 
particular types of property when he has reasonable grounds on which to suspect specified matters.  This is 
provided in clause 33(1).  A classic example is that of cash.  A quarter of a million dollars in used bills is one 
example where police would need to act quickly, otherwise it is likely to be gone in half an hour or less.  It 
depends on the situation.  It may not be practicable for police to remove seized property.  That is dealt with in 
clause 33(2).  I take it the member for Wagin is not moving on to that yet and that he is still dealing with clause 
33(1).  Given that that argument for confiscation is correct, police officers must move fast.  If it is crime-used 
property, a police officer must be able to seize it immediately.  If an officer has a reasonable suspicion that it is 
crime-used property, he has the power of entry when in hot pursuit.  In a case in which an officer is not in hot 
pursuit, the authorities would obtain a standard search warrant to enter and search the property.  In this situation, 
a police officer may seize property if he has reasonable grounds to suspect that the property is crime-used - bang, 
take it.  That property might be a physical article that can be carried in the hand, or it could be a vehicle, a 
caravan, a computer and so on.  Likewise with crime-derived property, which is owned or effectively controlled 
by the person who has been charged with an offence or who could be declared to be a drug trafficker.  This Bill 
attempts to give police officers the right to seize property before it is disposed of, moved, or disappears from the 
seizure net. 

Mr WIESE:  Working with the minister is sometimes difficult.  I am not sure if that is his fault or mine.  The 
question was simple:  Does the officer require a search warrant?   

Mr Prince:  No. 

Mr WIESE:  Does he require a court order? 

Mr Prince:  No. 

Mr WIESE:  Can he go onto the property without any sort of warrant or other authority? 

Mr Prince:  It depends on the circumstances. 

Mr WIESE:  Will the minister expand on that a little?  The police officer can go onto property without any form 
of warrant or order.  Must he satisfy himself as to ownership before he seizes and removes property? 

Mr Prince:  No. 

Mr WIESE:  He does not have to satisfy himself as to ownership? 

Mr Prince:  No. 

Mr WIESE:  If he believed that the property belonged to that person, he could seize it.  If he subsequently found 
that it did not - 
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Mr Prince:  If it is crime-used, it does not matter whether it belongs to the offender. 

Mr WIESE:  That could be part of it, if the officer believed that it was crime-used.  If it was crime-derived, or if 
he believed that it was owned or effectively controlled, he could seize it.  If, at the end of the day, it is not owned 
or controlled by the criminal, he can still legally take that property and then deal with the consequences 
afterwards.  Is that what is being said? 

Mr PRINCE:  Basically, yes.  If the member asks me those questions in order, I will endeavour to answer them.  
The first one concerned whether the police officer required a warrant. 

Mr Wiese:  Yes. 

Mr PRINCE:  It would depend on the circumstances.  If, for example, the police were aware that a major drug 
deal was happening in a car park at the back of a pub somewhere - in a country town or in the middle of the city 
- and they staked it out and observed the deal, the police could then follow the dealer back to his premises and go 
straight in after him.  No warrant would be necessary.  I would strongly argue that the police had reasonable 
grounds to suspect that a serious offence had been committed and that they were in hot pursuit.  They could enter 
the premises without a warrant.  If the police came in and found the individual counting the money or taking out 
the deals of heroin that he did not sell, the police would clearly have the power - as this is a reasonable 
circumstance with reasonable grounds for suspicion - to take the heroin, the cash and anything else that might be 
part of that crime-used property.  That includes the vehicle - the motorbike, car, or whatever the case may be - 
that the person used to get to and from the transaction, and so on.  If, on the other hand, the police observed, 
during a surveillance operation over a period, a person dealing in this way, and if they were able to track the 
spending of the money to the acquisition of something like a car, they could seize the crime-derived property.  
The police would have sufficiently cogent evidence to ground a reasonable belief that this car, bought with the 
proceeds of drug deals and so on, was crime-derived property.  When the police are not in hot pursuit - in other 
words, the police decide to take action after an operation that has stretched for days, weeks and months - they 
must obtain a series of warrants for entry onto the premises to seize the crime-derived property.  The member for 
Wagin might recall a recent operation, which resulted in the arrest of a number of people in two States.  That is 
all the police require.  A justice of the peace would provide the search warrant, presumably after he was satisfied 
that the officers had grounds on which to enter somebody’s property.  Having entered, the police then seize.  
What they would have is a stack of evidence that leads to that car, that computer or whatever the case may be, 
being something that is crime-derived.   

Clause 33(1)(c) deals specifically with the drug trafficker.  I have used drugs as an example.  However, the 
situation could involve a person who was engaged in a series of burglaries and who stole gold chains and 
bracelets.  This property is relatively small, of high intrinsic value and easily sold.  This situation would lead to 
the same result with crime-used or crime-derived property.  Clause 33(1)(c) relates to drug traffickers and 
property that is effectively owned or controlled by that person.  A warrant is necessary in certain circumstances 
but not in all situations.  No court order is necessary for seizure because the process is to seize and freeze and 
then someone may object.  That is what it amounts to.  The object of the exercise is to grab the property before it 
can be adversely dealt with.  The process then gives the person who says “Hang on a minute, you have made a 
mistake” the right to be heard.  What was the next question? 

Mr Wiese:  It related to satisfying whether the criminal owned the property. 

Mr PRINCE:  For something that is crime-used, the officer does not need to satisfy ownership.  The classic 
examples are the stolen cars or the stolen guns that are used in crimes.  The police seize those items because they 
are crime-used property, irrespective of who owns them.  For crime-derived property, it does not matter whether 
property such as a car is registered in the name of the criminal, his wife, girlfriend, son, or daughter-in-law, or 
the mate down the road.  If the police can track the money from the crime to the purchase of the car, they can 
seize the vehicle.  Subsequently, through the objection process, others may dispute that.  However, that is the 
evidence that leads police officers to be able to say, “I have reasonable grounds for suspecting that property is 
crime-derived.  I do not care whose name is on the ownership papers.”   

Mr WIESE:  Perhaps I should explain where I am coming from.  The minister knows, as I know, that on 
occasions, police officers take short cuts.  The police have always wanted the same sort of power of entry that, 
for instance, fisheries officers have. 

Mr Prince:  As a matter of fact, all police officers are fisheries officers.  

Mr WIESE:  Yes.  However, they can exercise those powers only when they are investigating fisheries offences.  
My concern is that this clause appears to give police officers enormous power to enter properties and do 
whatever they wish when in those properties.  This clause will give them powers which I do not believe they 
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have had before.  This legislation will not be used in the great majority of cases against the Mr Bigs of the 
criminal world; in reality, it will be used against lesser criminals. 

Mr Prince:  It is likely to be used against both.  The classic case I have given about the gold chains occurred on 
more than one occasion.  I am talking about perhaps hundreds of thousands of dollars worth - not millions -  of 
property that can be carried around in a suitcase or briefcase, which is, relatively speaking, a small-time crime.  
There is no reason why the provisions in this clause should not also be used in these circumstances. 

Mr WIESE:  It is not a small crime if it involves hundreds of thousands of dollars.  In an offence involving 
hundreds of dollars, such as most burglary offences, this clause gives a power to the police that they have not 
had before to enter many properties.  I have no concern if that power is used appropriately.  However, police 
officers have been known to push the boundaries as far as they can on many occasions and this clause will open 
up the possibility for that power to be used inappropriately.  That is why I ask these questions. 

The minister has answered my concerns about ownership.  If the police seize property in premises where 
criminals live, which will happen a great deal, and those premises are shared with other people who are not 
criminals, a substantial possibility will exist for the police to take property that does not belong to a criminal.  
The minister said that an innocent party will have an opportunity to reclaim that property, which is probably 
reasonable. 

The other problem I have with a police officer exercising the ability to seize and remove property is the 
responsibility that the police officer would have for the care of the property.  Who is responsible, for example, if 
damage is caused to a property in the process of removing computers from it?  Is the police, the Director of 
Public Prosecutions or anyone else responsible for that damage?  Who is responsible if police actions result in a 
loss of profit and it is ultimately discovered that the seizure was of property not owned by the criminal? 

Mr PRINCE:  I suspect the answers to those questions are found largely in part 7 of division 1 on page 63 of the 
Bill.  Clauses 88 to 92 refer to the management of seized property.  Clause 88(1) states - 

The Commissioner of Police has responsibility for the control and management of property seized 
under section 33(1) . . .  

That is the clause we are talking about now.  Clause 89 refers to the DPP having responsibility and so on.  The 
classic case will be in rural areas where, for example, somebody knocks off the member for Wagin’s prize 
merinos or somebody else’s prize Herefords; in other words, tens of thousands of dollars’ worth of livestock.  
Police officers, having very cleverly broken a nasty cattle or sheep duffing ring, will suddenly find themselves in 
possession of several hundred animals.  They will be responsible, because clause 88 says so, for the control and 
management of those animals.  That may entail having to move the animals from wherever they find them to 
another place - for example, to a responsible farmer like the member for Wagin who would be prepared to look 
after the stock on contract for a period.  That would be the logical thing to do.  However, there would then be a 
security problem with that stock in identifying and separating them from other animals that might be on the 
property, and all those sorts of things.  Those are practical matters that the member for Wagin would understand 
far more readily than I do.  However, it is a responsibility placed on the Commissioner of Police if a seizure is 
made under clause 33(1). 

Inanimate objects, whether they be vehicles, computers or whatever, must be stored in such a way that they do 
not deteriorate.  In other words, they would not be parked out in the open next to the seashore.  A computer does 
not deteriorate provided there is power available to keep the memory going.  If the police were to seize a 
computer, the first thing they would want to do is download the hard disk, use one of those clever little programs 
to access information that has been erased and lift it back off the hard disk, and so on. 

It is unlikely that computers would come to any misadventure.  The only problem with inanimate objects is when 
they are held for a long time.  They tend to deteriorate if they are not maintained by lubricating and running the 
moving parts and so on.  However, that is a matter with which the commissioner or the DPP will have to deal.  In 
a case of the seizures made about two weeks ago under charges laid in this State and Victoria, the DPP wound up 
being responsible for a number of commercial premises and vehicles.  The DPP said - I think slightly tongue in 
cheek - on the news bulletins that I saw that he now has the problem of having to look after that property.  
Clearly, the way to do that is to engage a contractor to do it for him who is in the business of storing vehicles and 
keeping them in reasonable repair and condition and so on.  I do not believe the practical problems of this matter 
are insoluble.  As I said, the other questions asked by the member for Wagin are answered under part 7 of 
division 1.  “Deteriorating or undesirable property” may refer to foodstuffs and so on.  Specific clauses of the 
Bill deal with that matter. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 34:  Issue of freezing notices - 
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Mr WIESE:  I believe every member knows that the police tend to cultivate what could be called “soft” justices 
of the peace who do not seriously question a great deal of the information provided to them. 

Mr Prince:  Are you a JP? 

Mr WIESE:  No. 

Mr McGinty:  I am, and I agree with what the member is about to say. 

Mr Prince:  Your prescience amazes me! 

Mr WIESE:  If the minister is unaware of that, I wonder in which world he has been living. 

Mr Prince:  I have been living in the real world. 

Mr WIESE:  Mr Deputy Speaker, I am led astray occasionally. 

This clause refers to the issue of freezing notices, which can have a substantial effect on persons, properties, 
families and so on, and it should not be taken lightly.  I had serious concerns, in my experience as a former 
Minister for Police, about how some of these JPs did their job and how seriously and effectively they questioned 
the police about the justification for the issue of warrants. 

Mr Prince:  That is a fair comment. 

Mr WIESE:  I am sure that every member in this House at some stage has had similar concerns.  Perhaps the 
Attorney General could take up that matter and educate some of those justices of the peace.  I can also 
understand why they do not seriously question the police because they work together very closely and have a 
very good working relationship with them.  Generally speaking, they have absolute trust in police officers, which 
is sometimes misused and abused. 

A question then arises about the level of information needed to allow these extremely severe processes to be 
implemented.  For example, we are virtually waiving the mortgage security that a person may have over a 
property when power is given to the police to seize and freeze real estate property.  This clause allows a severe 
exercise of power with strong consequences not only on the respondents but also on other people who may be 
affected in the way that I have indicated; for instance, in relation to mortgage documents. 

What I am talking about is quite well detailed in subclause (3)(a).  All that is needed to initiate a freezing of 
property is advice by a police officer to a justice of the peace that a person is likely to be charged with an offence 
within 21 days.   

The question then is:  What sort of the information is the police officer required to give to the justice of the peace 
to justify taking the actions that follow? 

Mr McGINTY:  I would be far happier if a magistrate rather than a justice of the peace issued the freezing 
notice.  That would substantially overcome my concerns and those alluded to by the member for Wagin.  Has 
consideration been given to freezing notices being issued by magistrates?  This clause should be opposed, 
because something that has significant consequences is being dealt with a bit too lightly within the judicial 
hierarchy. 

Mr PRINCE:  I hear what the members say.  I shall wait until the Hansard has been published, and probably 
send it to justices of the peace, through their magazine, so they can read what the member for Fremantle has said.  
I have more confidence in justices of the peace than either of my two cynical colleagues.  The freezing notice 
can be challenged under the objection process, as it should be.  Freezing notices and seizures relate to the same 
issue:  The preservation of property to prevent someone from dealing with it in order that it cannot be seized at 
some later time.  It obviously requires speed.  That said, it would probably be better as a matter of principle if 
magistrates could issue notices.  I expect that would be the case in the metropolitan area, and in major provincial 
cities and towns with a resident stipendiary magistrate.  However, I know that the magistrate in Albany is not 
there for a full month because he is on circuit.  He can be away anywhere from one day to a month or two.  I am 
not sure, but he may still visit Esperance.  Esperance is a community with a population of about 7 000 and does 
not have a resident stipendiary magistrate, yet it is a large place and is growing.  It has a number of justices of 
the peace, as do the much smaller towns like Mt Magnet and Gnowangerup.  

Mr McGinty:  Arguably, a restraining order would be far more urgent, yet you do not let justices of the peace 
supply them; you have a procedure.   

Mr PRINCE:  Yes, we have a procedure so it can be done by telephone and so forth.  That has been considered 
here.  The answer would be stipendiary magistrates, if we had them in all the centres that we are talking about, 
but we do not have them everywhere.  We have a system of voluntary, unpaid but trained justices of the peace.  
The training in the past 15 years has been good and is getting better.  The overwhelming majority of justices try 
to do the right thing with regard to the law.  They do challenge the police and make them prove what they need 
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to prove before they put pen to paper.  Undoubtedly, some justices, both in the past and the present, are softer, as 
the member for Wagin says, and sign something simply because it is put under their noses.  I suggest they are in 
the minority.  The remarks of the member for Fremantle are aimed at the majority and are a tad out of step.  I am 
conscious of the fact that a justice of the peace in Wiluna may need to travel hundreds of kilometres off a 
pastoral station to get to the police station in order to sign a piece of paper, and then go back again.  That is a 
heck of an imposition.  Having a stipendiary magistrate available would be a far preferable exercise from the 
point of view of voluntary justices, and would be preferred to just about anything else.  However, we do not have 
them; and in the conceivable future, in the next decade or so, we probably also will not.  Probably as the State is 
progressively populated, in 100 years we will have them, and maybe that will overcome the problem.  In the 
meantime the justice of the peace network is the most widespread network across the State and therefore should 
be the one we use.  

Mr WIESE:  The minister speaks with a smooth tongue.  The reality is that this clause refers to the Director of 
Public Prosecutions or a police officer.  I can assure the minister that the DPP will not be in Wiluna exercising 
his powers.  He will be in the middle of the city and will have a great number of magistrates immediately 
available.  However, this clause still requires that the DPP in the city, as well as the police officer in Wiluna, go 
not to a magistrate but to a justice of the peace for the freezing notice.  Perhaps the minister and the Attorney 
General need to consider requiring that, where a magistrate is available, an application for a freezing notice 
should go to a magistrate.   

Mr Prince:  That is a good idea and I suggest that it can be done by way of direction, at least by the 
commissioner if not by anybody else, so that a stipendiary justice should be preferred against a voluntary justice 
where one is available.  

Mr WIESE:  I will make a point of letting members in the other place know that concerns have been raised in 
this Chamber about its being wholly and solely the role of a justice of the peace regardless of whether the 
freezing notice is being applied for in the metropolitan area or - in the example the minister used - in Wiluna.  
The issue of a freezing notice has a substantial effect, and where possible it should be issued by a magistrate. 

Mr Prince:  Do I understand by what you have just said that members of your party in the other place will move 
to make an amendment? 

Mr WIESE:  No. 

Mr Prince:  Who will move it? 

Mr WIESE:  I will speak to members there and ensure that somebody will move it.  Ideally - especially in view 
of the words the minister uttered about five minutes ago - the minister will speak to the Attorney General to 
ensure that where possible a magistrate will be used, and where a magistrate is not readily available the power 
will be exercised by a justice of the peace.  People might then accept what the Government is trying to achieve, 
and that what the minister is saying is right.  That is the way it should be done.  These things are not light in their 
effect.  They are extremely substantial in their effect.  They affect not only the criminal but also other people.  
They can substantially affect quite innocent parties.  Without in any way wishing to deprecate the ability of the 
great number of justices of the peace who do their job properly, effectively and conscientiously, a number of 
them, when approached by police officers seeking a warrant, do not question those officers with the sort of 
diligence that is required.  If they did question those police officers with the amount of diligence they should be 
displaying, many warrants issued to police officers would not be issued, and would not be applied for lightly in 
the way that, in many cases, police officers currently apply for them.  That view arises from my experience as a 
minister.  I had grave concerns that the reason for some of the warrants sought from and issued by justices of the 
peace did not stand up to scrutiny.  

Subclause (4) says that the freezing notice may be issued regardless of whether a property is described or 
identified in the application.  

As I understand this subclause, it can be a broad-based freezing notice, without any identification of the 
property.  If that is the case, how will a police officer or the DPP be able to identify to what the notice or order 
applies; and, for that matter, how will a justice of the peace be able to identify whether a freezing order that is 
being sought is justified?   

Mr PRINCE:  It will be at the point at which the police officer applies for the issue of the freezing notice, which 
is at the beginning, or almost at the beginning, of the process, depending on the circumstances.  The police 
officer may be able to indicate, in a reasonably specific but not totally detailed fashion, the property over which 
he seeks a freezing order.  For example, it may be a reference to a house or building by street and number; 
nothing more.  That is the generalised description.  It is not the detailed description.  It may be, for instance, a 
reference to a number of vehicles - a Holden utility, a Ford station wagon, a Mack prime mover - without further 
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detail.  Those sorts of descriptions are adequate but are not detailed descriptions.  It is done in that way to enable 
the process to move quickly.   

Once the police officer has frozen the property and has been able to make further inquiry, without the pressure of 
speed, he will obviously be able to give a better description of the property.  He may be able to say, “At the time 
we seized this property, this farmer, who we suspect has been engaged in stealing another person's stock as part 
of a ring, is also legitimately pasturing stock for someone in the eastern wheatbelt who is drought-affected and is 
being paid to look after those 5 000 head of sheep.  We did not realise that at the time, and we got a freezing 
notice for all the livestock on his property.  We have now found out that those 5 000 stock should be out of it, 
but we did not know that at the time.  We have been conducting an operation in which we have been following a 
group of people who have stock transporters and have been driving up at night and taking other people's sheep 
out of the paddock.  This farmer has been looking after those sheep on his property and, by changing brands and 
so forth, has been selling them.”  I am describing something about which the member would know more than I; I 
have only been on the receiving end of defending the people so charged.   

That scenario is quite believable.  It is something that happens.  The officer would then say, “We got a freezing 
notice over all the livestock on farmer Jones' property, but we have subsequently found out that some of the 
stock on his property is there legitimately”.  The officer would then be able to change the description of the 
property over which he was seeking the declaration.  The person who applies for the notice needs to have 
reasonable grounds to suspect that the property is owned or effectively controlled by the person, regardless of 
whether it is described or identified in a detailed sense.  Clearly the notice cannot be over any property that the 
person may have.  That is far too general.  The notice needs to be compendious, to the extent that it is a freezing 
notice over vehicles that the person is known to have used and which are on his premises at the time, or over 
property which the person is known to have purchased in the past 21 days, because that is the time during which 
the person was under observation with regard to his unlawful activities.  Although the surveillance has been such 
as not to tip him off, and the police have not gone in too close, they know he has bought something.  They want 
to ensure that the freezing notice covers all relevant property, notwithstanding that a particular item is not 
identified in detail.  This clause is aimed at helping the police officers do their job, in the sure and certain 
knowledge that they are doing that honestly and straightforwardly, are not pushing beyond the boundaries, and 
are behaving according to the law. 

Mr WIESE:  I note the length and depth of the explanation provided by the minister, and I hope he will consider 
that explanation when I raise the next issue.  Subclauses (4), (5) and (6) were added as an amendment to the 
earlier draft and are an addition to the Bill that was second-read in the Parliament.  I have endeavoured to work 
out why those subclauses have been added.  It seems to me also that clause 35 contradicts this clause, because 
that clause is far more specific.  It states that the freezing notice “must” do certain things.  It is compulsory.  
There are no ifs or buts.  The freezing notice must describe the property covered by the notice, and it must 
include an estimate of the value of the property, et cetera.  Subclause (6) also provides that the freezing notice 
must be quite descriptive and detailed, yet the minister is saying it can be a general description. 

Mr Prince:  Yes.  For example, one could say, “It is a white Holden Commodore, 1997 model.  I have no idea of 
the value; put in the average value out of the red book.”  That would be adequate for the purposes of the freezing 
notice to begin with.  However, if we then found out that it was a red Commodore that had been stolen and had 
been sprayed white, that rather than being a 1997 model it was a different year, and that the condition of it was 
poor or good, rather than average, then obviously the value would vary.  We would have an adequate 
description, but not a detailed one.   

Mr WIESE:  That is the easy example.  What about the house where the vehicle is parked?  If the freezing notice 
was over the house and the contents, under subclause (6) a justice of the peace must consider each matter that is 
alleged by the applicant as a ground for issuing the freezing notice.  Therefore, the applicant is required to show 
the JP that this piece of furniture has been bought with the proceeds of crime, or has been stolen from a house in 
Dalkeith.  Under this subclause, the JP must be provided with detailed information about each matter that is the 
subject of the freezing notice, and must set out in the freezing notice the grounds on which he has found that the 
notice can be issued.  Subclause (6) seems to line up far better with the requirements of clause 35, which 
provides that the freezing notice must describe the property covered by the notice and include an estimate of the 
value of the property.  

Mr Prince:   That is right.   

Clause put and a division taken with the following result - 
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Ayes (25) 

Mr Ainsworth Dr Hames Mr Minson Mr Trenorden 
Mr Barnett Mrs Hodson-Thomas Mr Nicholls Dr Turnbull 
Mr Board Mrs Holmes Mr Omodei Mrs van de Klashorst 
Mr Bradshaw Mr Johnson Mr Osborne Mr Tubby (Teller) 
Mr Court Mr MacLean Mr Prince  
Mr Day Mr Marshall Mr Shave  
Mrs Edwardes Mr Masters Mr Sweetman  

Noes (18) 

Mr Brown Mr Kobelke Mr Marlborough Ms Warnock 
Mr Carpenter Ms MacTiernan Mr Pendal Mr Wiese 
Dr Constable Mr McGinty Mr Ripper Mr Cunningham (Teller) 
Dr Edwards Mr McGowan Mrs Roberts  
Dr Gallop Ms McHale Mr Thomas  

Pairs 

 Mr Cowan Ms Anwyl 
 Mr House Mr Riebeling 
 Mr Kierath Mr Grill 
 Mrs Parker Mr Graham 
 Mr Barron-Sullivan Mr Bridge 

Clause thus passed. 

Clause 35:  Form of freezing notice - 

Mr WIESE:  I have teased out some of the issues that appeared to be a contradiction between subclauses (1)(a) 
and (1)(b), and the clause we just voted on.  My next question relates to the stage at which the 28-day clock 
starts ticking.  The Bill provides that a person may lodge an objection to the freezing notice within 28 days.  If 
the objection is not lodged and no objection is made to the freezing notice, the items to which the freezing notice 
applies are virtually automatically confiscated.  The timing becomes critical.  At what stage does the 28-day 
clock start ticking?  Is it when the court issues the freezing notice or from the moment the freezing notice is 
served?  Clause 38 states that the freezing notice comes into force only when it is registered with the Registrar of 
Titles.  The freezing notice operates from the time of registration with regard to real estate.  It is not clear when a 
freezing notice relating to any other property comes into force.  Perhaps that is the time scale from which we 
should operate.  Will the freezing notice process operate in such a way that the 28-day freezing period will start 
from the time the endorsed copy of the order is filed with the court as required under clause 36(6)(c)?  

Mr PRINCE:  No.  The freezing notice will start from the date of service on the individual, not the date of filing 
at the registry and not the date when the endorsement appears back in the registry.  Clause 150 states that the cut-
off date for property frozen under a freezing notice is the date of service on the last individual if there is more 
than one.  That is when the 28 days start to run.  For the definition of “day”, the member should refer to the 
Interpretation Act.  The 28 days refers to 28 clear days; that is, effectively the twenty-ninth day is the day that 
the twenty-eighth day is completed.  Does that answer the member’s question?  

Mr WIESE:  That is a clear answer, which I appreciate.  If that is the case, for all property other than real estate, 
the 28-day period starts from the moment of service.  Why then do we differentiate between real estate and other 
property?  I understand that for real estate the clock starts to tick from the time the notice is registered with the 
Registrar of Titles, which is a different process and different timing.  

Mr Prince:  Under which clause? 

Mr WIESE:  Clause 36(6)(c) seems to indicate that in the case of the freezing notice on real estate property the 
clock starts to tick from the time the freezing notice is filed in the court.  

Mr PRINCE:  I do not follow the member for Wagin.  Clause 36(6) states -  

The applicant must ensure that -  

(a) the freezing notice is filed in the court . . .   

(b) an affidavit of service is endorsed . . .  
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(c) each endorsed copy is filed in the court.   

That is the normal process for service of documents in any form of court proceedings.  I do not understand the 
relevance of that to real estate.  I do not understand where the member's argument is coming from.  

Mr WIESE:  It seems that I have read something into clause 36(6)(c) that is not there.  In the case of real estate 
property, the clock should start to tick from the time the notice is filed in the court as required by clause 36(6)(c).   

I take the minister’s point.  It does not actually say that the clock starts to tick from that time.  I will leave my 
comments at that.  My belief is that surely the notification to the court that the freezing notice has been issued 
would be an appropriate time.  However, I accept the minister’s answer.  He has indicated clearly that the clock 
starts to tick from the time the notice is served.   

My other comment concerns subclause (3), which states that, for the purposes of subsection (1)(h), a police 
officer or the Director of Public Prosecutions may arrange for an inventory to be taken of all the fittings and 
fixtures.  I believe that the word “may” should be “must”.  It seems to me that it would be absolutely essential, if 
only for the protection of the police and the DPP, that an inventory be taken of any property when all those 
fittings, fixtures and removable goods could be removed from the property. 

Mr PRINCE:  I understand why the member might think that.  However, I give the example of someone who is 
storing stolen property or crime-derived property in a warehouse.  A lot of other stuff is also stored in the 
warehouse complex.  One may well have very good information about that piece of property, whatever it is - it 
may be a shipping container or something of a significantly smaller size - and the rest of the goods are of no 
interest because they are all being stored legitimately for various other people.  If a “must” is inserted here, an 
incredible burden will be placed on the taxpayer to pay for the police or the DPP to do an inventory of a large 
warehouse full of all sorts of other property which is of no interest in the proceedings under this Act for 
confiscation of crime-used or crime-derived property.   

If one is thinking of a domestic house where a person who is a criminal is living, the member is probably right.  
It would be highly desirable to have a complete inventory of everything in the place.  The scenario I have given 
is conceivable and undoubtedly happens.  We do not particularly want to spend taxpayers’ money to do an 
inventory of a bond store when there is no reason to do so.  That is why it is necessary that the word be “may” - a 
discretionary exercise - rather than “must”.  However, obviously for prudent, pragmatic purposes, in some 
circumstances it should be mandatory that there be an inventory. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 36:  Service and filing of freezing notices -  
Mr WIESE:  I wish I could go back to clause 35, because I have just found the clause to which I referred when I 
commented on the time when the freezing notice comes into force for the registrable real property.  In fact, I 
should have referred to clause 38, not clause 36(6)(c).  Under clause 38, the freezing notice for registrable real 
property comes into force when the memorial is registered.  Therefore, the comments I made were right; the 
clause to which I referred was wrong.  I realise I cannot go back, but perhaps I will touch on that when we deal 
with clause 38. 

My question relates to the service of the freezing notices under clause 36.  Subclause (1)(b) refers to an 
interested party.  Does this clause ensure that the mortgage holder will automatically receive the notice?  I want 
to ensure that whatever happens, especially in relation to property in which mortgage holders are involved - that 
will be the situation in many cases - that those mortgage holders will automatically receive a notice that a 
freezing notice is being applied for and will potentially be issued.  Does this clause ensure that the person 
automatically receives a notice? 

Mr PRINCE:  Yes, it does, in relation to the registered mortgagee - that is, the person who is on the title as a 
mortgagee, first, second or otherwise.  It would also ensure that the equitable mortgagee, whose interest is 
protected by caveat on the title, receives a notice.  However, when a person also claims to have an equitable 
interest as mortgagee in property and there is neither mortgage nor caveat on the title - in other words, there is no 
way of knowing on the public register that someone claims to have a mortgage interest in the property, other 
than the fact that perhaps that person holds the duplicate certificate of title in safe custody - there is no way of 
being able to give him or her notice, unless the person against whom all this action is being taken cooperates 
sufficiently with the authorities to say, “I also owe so-and-so a sum of money which I intended to repay in the 
short term.  No document has been registered, but he is holding the title to the property.”  In those circumstances, 
obviously that information must flow from the person against whom the action is being taken, and the authorities 
are then put on notice to make sure that individual receives a copy of the freezing notice, otherwise he will not 
know either. 
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Clause 36(1)(b) states -  

if, at the time that the freezing notice is issued, the applicant is aware of any other person who is, or 
may be, or claims to be, an interested party - that person. 

There must be knowledge and awareness on the part of the police or the Director of Public Prosecutions.  If there 
is not, clearly that person cannot be held to have done something. 
Clause put and passed. 
Clause 37:  Statutory declarations required under freezing notice -  
Mr WIESE:  I note that a statutory declaration must be signed when a freezing notice has been served and that 
that statutory declaration must be given to the officer in charge of the police station.  Is the police officer then 
required to notify the court as soon as possible that the freezing notice has been served? 

Mr PRINCE:  I refer to clause 36(6), which deals with the service process.  The freezing notice is filed in the 
court.  An affidavit of service is endorsed.  Therefore, the police officer goes to the individual and says, “I am 
serving you with a freezing notice.  Sign here.”  There must be a form of receipt - a statutory declaration or 
whatever the case may be.  Clause 36(6)(b) states -  

an affidavit of service is endorsed on a copy of each copy of the freezing notice that is served on a 
person;  

That endorsed copy is filed at the court.  That is the standard process for delivery of a writ of summons, and 
basically that is what happens here.  My adviser confirms that the statutory declaration is not required to be filed 
with the court.  However, the court has documentation from the process server that the relevant individual has 
received the notice. 

Clause put and passed.  

Clause 38:  Duration of freezing notice - registrable real property - 
Mr WIESE:  Why were such substantial amendments made to this clause?  I note that subclauses (3), (4) and (5) 
were all added.  Why was it necessary to make all the new amendments to this clause?  I notice the same 
situation applies to clause 39. 

Mr PRINCE:  This clause specifically relates to real estate.  After it was drafted, and on further consideration, 
somebody who has a very good working knowledge of land law in this State said we must make absolutely 
certain that a notice in relation to registrable real property - not mining tenements or things like that, but 
registrable real property under the Transfer of Land Act - is dealt with properly so that we do not contradict the 
concept of indefeasibility; that is, a certificate of title that describes the land and the loan, and on the back of 
which are the names of the mortgagees and encumbrances.  Unless we specifically provide that the freezing 
notice will be memorialised on the title, held at the Office of Titles, in principle we shall begin to defeat 
indefeasibility, because any person who searched the title and found nothing askance about it would be misled.  
It is essential that the freezing notice be sent to the Office of Titles and a memorial of the freezing notice appear 
on the title.  That is done in relation to a number of other forms of process that appear on the title - issue of 
debtors’ petitions in bankruptcy, in some cases writs and so on.  All sorts of other things can result in a memorial 
being put on the title.  It is not a caveat, but it is a notice to people to take a closer look because the nature of the 
owner’s interest in the title to land is affected by something that is not otherwise obvious on the face of it. 

I understand clause 38 was rewritten and crafted to ensure that that principle with regard to indefeasibility - the 
way in which our titles registration system works - is bolstered rather than adversely affected by the issue of the 
freezing notice.  It has been well written in the endeavour to do just that. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 39 put and passed. 

Clause 40:  Cancellation of freezing notices - 
Mr WIESE:  How soon afterwards is the police officer expected to act in relation to the cancellation of freezing 
notices and for how long can he let the issue run?  Is he required to act as soon as possible?  There do not seem 
to be any time requirements.   

Mr Prince:  The answer is, immediately. 

Mr WIESE:  My next question relates to subclause (2):  What is the situation in relation to property that has been 
disposed of, for example, where there are consumables that might decompose or whatever?  What happens in 
situations like that where the items may already have been disposed of? 
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Mr PRINCE:  It should be done as soon as practicable or as soon as possible - the old word was “forthwith”, 
which meant as soon as one could possibly go and do it, one would do it.  Although that is not expressed, it is 
inherent in this subclause.  I would be surprised if any judicial officer ever said otherwise, because the whole 
exercise has led to a derogation in the enjoyment of the property by the citizen, and it has been found that it 
should not have been done.  That is the meaning of clause 40(1).  Therefore, it is essential that the State act, 
through its agents, immediately to restore the property to the rightful owner.  Basically, it must be done as 
quickly as possible.  My adviser points out that clause 94, under the heading “Sale of deteriorating property”, 
states in subclause (4) - 

When frozen property is sold under an order . . . the net proceeds of the sale are taken to be frozen 
property that is subject to the freezing notice or freezing order made in respect of the sold property. 

That would be handed back, in the fairly rare circumstance where the property taken was deteriorating.  In the 
case of foodstuffs, it would be difficult not to preserve them for some time at least, and in supermarkets these 
days most items carry an expiry date.  The business would continue to trade to ensure that the property was used 
and in that sense turned into money; there is a net benefit from that.  If the police discovered that under clause 
40(1) there were no grounds for suspecting that the property was crime-derived, for example, they would hand 
the whole thing back and account for what they had done while they managed that place, whether it be for a 
week, a month or whatever the case may be. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 41:  Applications for freezing orders - 

Mr WIESE:  This is a general question to try to deal with freezing orders in a ”lump”, and elicit an explanation 
of the difference between the freezing order and the freezing notice in practical terms.  It seems that a freezing 
notice has the effect of ensuring that no dealing is done and property is able to be seized, removed and all those 
sorts of things.  Freezing orders seem to be a step up the ladder, but effectively they are much the same.  I note 
that freezing order applications must be made to a court, so presumably they will go before at least a magistrate 
rather than is the case with the freezing notices which must go before only a justice of the peace.  What is the 
effect of the freezing orders; and how do they differ from the freezing notices in practical terms? 

Mr PRINCE:  I refer the member for Wagin to clause 34.  A freezing notice deals with crime-used and crime-
derived property, all the specific instances of the declared drug trafficker, and that is all.  A freezing notice can 
be used in relation to only those articles of property.  In that sense it is relatively limited, although we could all 
think of situations that would involve lots of money.  The freezing order covers anything, so it also includes 
unexplained wealth.  It covers the whole gamut rather than that relatively narrow description. 
Clause put and passed. 
Clauses 42 to 52 put and passed. 
Clause 53:  Information volunteered by financial institutions - 
Mr WIESE:  All forms of financial institutions will potentially be severely and quite comprehensively affected 
by this legislation.  It is likely that people dealing in mortgage securities will have to change the way in which 
they take mortgage security over a property.  They will have to ensure by whatever means they can that the 
person with whom they are dealing has no criminal background or that his activities will not jeopardise the 
mortgage security.  I should imagine that comprehensive discussions took place prior to the inception of this 
legislation, certainly prior to its being brought into the Chamber, about whether there were alternative ways of 
achieving the same result of removing property from criminals to ensure that they do not gain from their criminal 
activities.  What discussion took place with financial institutions prior to and during the process of drawing up 
this legislation? 
Mr PRINCE:  I have no direct knowledge of what, if any, discussions there have been with financial institutions.  
My adviser has no particularly direct knowledge.  She understands that much of this legislation has been drawn 
from intended commonwealth legislation which has been the subject of extensive consultation with financial 
institutions.  Frankly, one would expect that to be done at a national level.  Other parts of the legislation have 
been drawn from other legislation, like that of New South Wales.  One can hardly infer from that that any of the 
major banks are likely to be surprised by this legislation.  It has been public knowledge for some considerable 
time.  My adviser understands that one bank has written with some comments to the Attorney General.  That is 
as much information as I can give. 
Clause put and passed. 
Clauses 54 to 56 put and passed. 
Clause 57:  Applications for orders for examination - 
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Mr WIESE:  The process for the examination of a person is that the Director of Public Prosecutions will go to 
the District Court.  What sort of case must he make to the District Court in order to be granted an order for the 
examination of any person?  Are there any restrictions on the extent of the examination?  What can be done 
during the examination process? 

Mr PRINCE:  An application to the District Court also means an application to the Supreme Court because it has 
the same and greater jurisdiction.  The DPP applies and says, "I want to . . . ".  An application can be made ex 
parte, which means that the person against whom it is made may not even be told that an application for 
examination has been made.  The court may order the person to submit to examination.  Obviously the DPP must 
produce evidence to persuade the judge that it is in the interests of justice for the individual so named to be 
brought into court and examined on oath as to the list in clause 58 which runs for about a page and a half.  It lists 
the types of matters about which questions may be asked.  Subclause (2) reads, "The examination order may do 
any or all of the following . . ."  It can require documents and so on to be produced.  That is the list of things the 
court can do and it cannot do anything more.  However, the list is exhaustive.  Therefore, the DPP must be able 
to satisfy a judge, first, that an examination can take place and, second, the reason that it should.  It could well be 
because the DPP has evidence to suggest that the individual has unexplained wealth for which there is no 
evidence of income and so on, and there has been as much inquiry as could be carried out, without tipping the 
person off, through the public registers, titles, motor vehicle records, banks and so on.  The DPP would say that 
it is the sum total of the information which supports that there is reason to proceed further with the examination 
and the inquiry, but the only way he can do that is to get the person into the witness-box and ask questions.  I put 
it very generally, but that is the sort of case that the DPP must put up to a judge to get the order, first, for the 
examination as to detail and, second, as to what the examination may do. 
Debate adjourned, pursuant to standing orders. 
[Continued on page 2309.] 
 


